Minutes of the European Board of Nephrology Meeting,

10 May 2008, 

Congress Centre, Stockholm

1. Professor Keogh, the President of the European Board of Nephrology, welcomed delegates from 13 countries to the meeting.  
2. Apologies for absence were received from 9 delegates representing 9 different countries.  
3. The minutes of the European Board of Nephrology meeting in Barcelona – 21 June 2007- were accepted as accurate.
4. The minutes of the Specialty Section of the UEMS meeting in Brussels on 18 January 2008 were accepted as accurate. 
5. Training Programme in Nephrology.  A general discussion took place about the validity of the previously published programme for Harmonisation of Training in Europe.  There was general acceptance that the vast majority of the elements of the programme remained correct but that some updating was required in relation to factors such as interventional radiology, conservative care of renal failure and the use of ultrasound by nephrologists.  Professor Teplan stressed the importance of trying to arrange the exchange of individuals in training between European countries.  Although there was agreement that this was very beneficial for trainees, the practical problems were discussed including difficulty in finding funding particularly for Eastern European trainees looking for training posts in Western European countries.  Dr Junor explained the problems in recognition of training outwith the European Union and stressed that at the present moment, this had to be done on an individual basis, with approval being given by the group responsible for training in any individual country in advance of the trainee travelling outwith Europe.  
Further discussion then took place about the methods of assessment of   training in Europe.  It had previously been established that approximately half of the European countries had an “exit” examination at the end of the training period to ensure that satisfactory standards have been reached.  Dr Junor explained that in the United Kingdom, an examination was about to be introduced during the 4 year training but although this examination had to be successfully completed before obtaining specialist qualification, it was not regarded as an “exit” examination.  He also explained that a group of Sections and Boards had met in Glasgow in February 2007 and set up the Council for European Specialist Medical Examinations. 
 Although there remained opposition in the Nephrology Section and Board to establishing a Board Examination in Nephrology in Europe, it was felt that Nephrology should stay in touch with this Council for European Specialist Examinations as a change in title to the Council for Specialist Medical Assessment was being discussed.  It was felt that trying to harmonise assessments in specialities throughout Europe was a sensible aim.

The overall feeling at the meeting was that the best approach to harmonisation of training was that of inspection of training centres throughout Europe.  Professor Keogh indicated the funding that was now being received for accreditation of CME for meetings for nephrology in Europe could be used to start this process of visiting training centres.

6. CME/CAPD in Nephrology. It was felt that the previously published programme in CME in Nephrology was also largely still valid.  Some minor revisions would be required before a further publication.  The draft paper from the UEMS on accreditation of eCME and eCPD by the European Accreditation Council for Continuing Medical Education was noted.  Developments in accreditation of this type of CME/CPD are likely to happen within the next year and nephrology is likely to follow the recommendations of the UEMS.
7. European Accreditation Council for Continuing Medical Education. The report UEMS 2007/23, was noted.  Online assessment of applications had started in April 2008 and Dr Junor intimated that there had been some difficulties in accessing the initial requests for CME approval.  He had been in contact with the UEMS secretary on a number of occasions regarding this, both by e-mail and in person, but the problems had not yet been resolved.  Prior to that, he indicated that the system of obtaining accreditation had been working very smoothly and efficiently.  
8. Meeting of the UEMS Council, the Section and Board, Secretaries and Presidents in Brussels on 17 April 2008. Dr Junor reported that there had been little progress in terms of the European Working Time Directive and the situation still remained that 25 of the 27 EU countries were in breach of the working time directive.  

The President of the Rheumatology Section Board raised the question of    whether Sections and Boards should still exist independently.  It was made clear that although some Sections and Boards were composed of the same people, this was not true for many of the other specialities where the boards incorporated representative members from other groups.  This is obviously the case in nephrology where the Presidents of the National Societies of Nephrology and representatives of the ERA/EDTA Committee sit on the Board.
As it was the 50th anniversary of the founding of the UEMS, the President and Council of the UEMS had put forward a strategy for the development of the UEMS over the next decade. 
 This paper had been accepted at the meeting.  Dr Junor also mentioned that there had been a discussion about the role of the Secretary General of the UEMS.  Dr Edwin Borman from the United Kingdom had proposed a motion that the Secretary General should no longer receive any remuneration for loss of earnings for the time he devoted to the organisation of the UEMS.  The Sections and Boards, in general, had strongly supported the Secretary General of the UEMS and felt that his attendance at Section and Board meetings had improved the communication between the UEMS council and the Sections and Boards considerably.  Dr Junor was asked to write a letter from the Nephrology Section and Board supporting Dr Maillet, the Secretary General of the UEMS.
9. The Treasurers Report. The Treasurer had sent his apologies.  There had been a small increase in the funds from the CME accreditation process.  
10. Office Bearers.  Professor Keogh was due to demit office as President of the board and will be replaced by Professor Jorge Cannata, the retiring President of the EDTA/ERA.  Arrangements will be made for elections for replacement for Professor Keogh as President of the Specialty Section and also for Dr Junor as Secretary of the Specialty Section and Board. 
11. There was no other business.
12. Dates for next meeting; 

1. Specialty Section in Nephrology of UEMS - Brussels, 2pm, Friday 23      January

      2. European Board of Nephrology - Milan, 12 midday, 22 May 2009.
